THE SEWER BOARD MEETING OF THE CIVIL CITY OF NEW ALBANY, INDIANA, WAS HELD IN THE THIRD FLOOR ASSEMBLY ROOM OF THE CITY-COUNTY BUILDING ON THURSDAY, MARCH 12, 2020 AT 9:15 A.M.  

PRESENT: Ed Wilkinson, member, and Mayor Gahan, president.  Nathan Grimes, member, was not present.
ALSO PRESENT:  April Dickey, Linda Moeller, Rob Sartell, Shane Gibson, Wes Christmas, Larry Summers and Vicki Glotzbach
CALL TO ORDER:
Mayor Gahan called the meeting to order at 9:15 a.m.

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE:

APPROVAL OR CORRECTION OF THE FOLLOWING MINUTES:

February 27, 2020 Regular Meeting Minutes
Approval of these minutes was tabled until the next meeting.
BIDS/CONTRACTS:
1.   Rob Sartell re: Frakes Engineering - WWTP SCADA Upgrade
Mr. Sartell stated that he has a quote to replace their SCADA system which crashed about two weeks ago.  He explained that the software was Windows 2007 and that is obsolete so they need a new computer and upgraded software.  He said that this bid also has a virtual system so if we ever lose the computer again we can go on the website and bring that up and review it.  He stated that the cost is $26,656.00.
Mr. Wilkinson asked if that is off the shelf and available.

Mr. Sartell said that the computer and software are off the shelf.
Mayor Gahan asked if it includes training and set up.

Mr. Sartell stated that there is no training involved and is just an upgrade in software as well as a computer upgrade.
Mr. Wilkinson moved to approve the quote in the amount of $26,656.00, Mayor Gahan second, all voted in favor with the exception of Mr. Grimes who was not present.
NEW BUSINESS:
COMMUNICATIONS - PUBLIC:
Mr. Jason Copperwaite, Paul Primivera, stated that he was representing Mr. Greg Andres and presented a revised plat for approval.  He said that every time Mr. Andres gets a new tenant, they want him to change lot lines and he goes through the process of doing that and then they back out of the deal.  He stated that this is just a change to the plat on Grant Line Road just north of Taco Bell.  He explained that Lot 1 used to be two lots which had a common access easement behind them but now since it is just one lot the easement is not needed.  He added that there is also a slight change in Lot 3.  He stated that the plan commission had reviewed the plat and since it is just a reduction in lots, Mr. Wood told him to come to this board and get signatures and then he would process it through once that is done.
Mr. Wilkinson asked if any plumbing stuff changed.
Mr. Copperwaite replied that sewers are already in the ground and nothing is changing.
Mr. Wilkinson moved to approve the revised plat, Mayor Gahan second, all voted in favor with the exception of Mr. Grimes who was not present.
COMMUNICATIONS - CITY OFFICIALS:
SEWER ADJUSTMENTS:
Mrs. Dickey presented an adjustment request for Elite Enterprise LLC in the amount of $3,000.31 for a leak that occurred because the water spigot that was left running by the old tenant.  She said that it was turned off and the water went into the ground.
Mr. Wilkinson asked if they paid the bill.

Mrs. Dickey stated that they are making payments.
Mr. Wilkinson asked if they have paid it all in.

Mrs. Dickey replied no.
Mr. Wilkinson moved to approve, Mayor Gahan second, all voted in favor with the exception of Mr. Grimes who was not present. 

FINANCIAL REPORT:
Mr. Wilkinson reported that the lien check came in and went through the process and our regular cash flow for user fees was right on the mark so there are no unusual elements in the report.  He restated that the $600,000.00 repair work at the post office will just be moved to a different line item so we don’t mess up our entire year right now.  He said that it was work that was done last year and recorded this year so it messes up our line item and puts us over budget already for emergency repairs so he will move it so that it doesn’t mess up the report for the rest of the year.  
TABLED ITEMS:
OLD BUSINESS:

1.   Clark Dietz
Mr. Christmas stated that the work at Silver Hills for the last couple of weeks has consisted of the installation of the shelter where the controls will be and the electrical work has started.  He said that they did install the pumps and the floats in the wet well so really all that is left on the station is electrical and that’s underway.  He then passed out pictures of the shelter and what the site is looking like.  He explained that electrical is all that is left to make that station operational and the other component of the project is the gravity sewer side of things.  He said that they had a conference call yesterday with the last remaining property owner from which we needed an easement and he thinks everything is all worked out with their attorney.  He stated that he is hoping to get a signature this week so that he can have the contractor go ahead with clearing the hill because the deadline right now is to get that cleared before the end of the month.  He said that upcoming work will consist of paving a portion of Riddle and Highland.  
Mayor Gahan asked if they have communicated with the rest of neighborhood what will be taking place as far as clearing the trees.

Mr. Christmas stated that it shouldn’t have a lot of impact on the rest of the neighborhood.
Mr. Wilkinson stated that it is actually down over the hill.

Mr. Christmas stated that it probably wouldn’t be a bad idea for them to give the rest of the neighborhood a heads up before they start the clearing.

Mayor Gahan stated it would be good to give them a courtesy notice.
Mr. Christmas stated that they can do that.  He said that the paving of Riddle Road and Highland Avenue where the force main was installed will most likely happen next week.  He then asked Mr. Sartell about the other leg of Riddle Road.
Mr. Sartell stated that he asked for a cost on the east end of it.

Mr. Christmas explained that the force main basically went up to the dead end of Riddle Road and comes up and turns onto Highland Avenue and there is a little leg of Riddle there that they are questioning if they want to pave.  He said they are going to give Mr. Sartell a cost for that which will probably be around $4,200.00-$4,300.00.

Mr. Sartell stated that after talking with Mary that sounds about the right cost.  
· Change Order No. 2 & 3 - Silver Hills emergency Repair 
Mr. Christmas then presented two change orders for approval by the board.  He explained that the contractor had to move the location of the force main due to two 4 in. water mains that were not marked and that Indiana American Water was not aware of so the cost of that shift is what is included in Change Order #2.  He said that they negotiated with the contractor to get to the agreed amount of $8,374.10.
Mayor Gahan asked if the contractor had any documentation of this or if it was all verbal.
Mr. Christmas stated that their inspector was out there to witness and document it.

Mayor Gahan asked if they have a record where they said go ahead.

Mr. Christmas replied yes and said that he will double check with the inspector to see what he has in his daily log.
Mr. Wilkinson asked if it was at the Riddle side or the Highland side.

Mr. Christmas said he thought it was the Highland side but to not hold him to that.  He said that he will check on that.
Mr. Sartell stated that it is not unusual for that utility to not have records of their lines unfortunately.
Mayor Gahan asked how often does something like this happen.
Mr. Christmas said that it seems to happen more frequently in certain locations.
Mr. Wilkinson asked if he negotiated down this price.

Mr. Christmas stated that the price was close to double that initially and they went back and forth with them mainly on their down time.  
Mayor Gahan asked who has the liability if we get inaccurate information and if the utility has any responsibility there.
Mr. Sartell stated that the contractor would have passed that cost on to us if they would have hit that water line.

Mr. Christmas stated that he doesn’t think there is anything that prevents us from going back to the water company and asking or pursuing.    

Mayor Gahan stated that he thinks there needs to be some conversation.  He asked Mr. Christmas to forward the data to Mrs. Dickey and we can circle back.  He said that he thinks that if it happens all of the time then we probably have a policy on it.
Mr. Christmas stated that in this case they didn’t even know that the lines existed and that’s usually not the case.  
Mr. Wilkinson asked if the total length of the pipe from the lift station out to Highland   is approximately 840 ft. 
Mr. Christmas stated that may be double the length.  He said it may be each side but he will confirm that for him.   

Mr. Wilkinson asked if he is comfortable that this is as low as we can get it.  He said that he is starting to get a fever with these constant add-ons on these emergency jobs.  He added that we are repetitively needing to get the work done but being taken advantage of.  
Mr. Christmas stated that he does think that what is being presented is fair because it wasn’t their fault.
Mr. Wilkinson stated that the recovery with American Water is more the issue because they were responsible.
Mr. Wilkinson moved to approve Change Order #2, Mayor Gahan second, all voted in favor with the exception of Mr. Grimes who was not present.
Mr. Christmas explained that based on coordination with the property owners out there they ended up agreeing to move the station further down the hill so Change Order #3 is accounting for the added sidewalk to get down to the station.  He also explained that there was a request by Duke to utilize 4 in. conduit instead of 2 in. in order to fit their primary feeds so the slight change in conduit is also accounting for part of Change Order #3.  He said that the total amount of the change order is $4,333.00.
Mr. Wilkinson stated that as long as he pursued all of the same questions about legitimate cost increase, he is okay.
Mr. Christmas explained that the plan was to put the station right at the very end of Riddle Road but after talking with the properties owners, they decided to push it down a little just to help with the aesthetics.  
Mr. Wilkinson asked if 4 in. pipe instead of 2 in. pipe is another dollar or so. 

Mr. Christmas stated that it was a total of $1,200.00 for the changeout of the conduit.

Mr. Wilkinson moved to approve Change Order #3, Mayor Gahan second, all voted in favor with the exception of Mr. Grimes who was not present.

Mr. Christmas explained that he has been discussing with the utility staff their current masterplan that they have been working off of for the past 13 years.  He said that the last masterplan was done in 2007 so they have been discussing doing an update to that.  He stated that the capital projects that were included in the 2007 plan are essentially completed so they are taking a look at that next planning cycle.  He said that a                Professional Services Agreement for a 2020 Wastewater Masterplan was included in their packets.  He stated that they are calling this Phase 1 because the scope of this phase in the update really focuses on the existing treatment facility and service area.  He said that they are really taking a look at that and plan what they think the next 20 years will bring and mean for treatment capabilities.  He also said that the 2nd Phase would take a really close look at the collection system itself but that is not included in the 1st Phase today.

Mr. Wilkinson asked if this could wait until the next meeting so that Mr. Grimes can review it too.
Mr. Christmas said that would be fine.
UTILITY REPORT:
1.   Rob Sartell re:Wastewater Utility Monthly Report Summary for December 2019
Mr. Sartell reported the following:

Influent / Effluent Quality

The treatment plant was in full compliance with the NPDES permit. 

Pretreatment

There were 20 grease trap inspections submitted.

Inspected Sazerac’s pre-treatment system and informed them that their sampling was to remain daily. 

Facililty Operations
77 dry tons of bio solids were removed from the WWTP.

The WWTP was at 78% of its Total Suspended Solids design limit and at 59% of its CBOD design limit.  

There were 4.34 inches of rain for the month

Preventative and Unscheduled Maintenance
196 preventative work orders were completed and 16 corrective work orders were completed for the WWTP and Lift Stations
Highlights

Repaired the #2 Drainage pump at the WWTP. 

Installed a solar powered battery charger at the Basin #13 wet weather pump station.

Replaced the stop float on the #715 Recycle Pump Station at the WWTP

Repaired seal leak on the #2 pump at Old Ford Road Lift Station. 

Replaced the oil in the #433 Secondary Clarifier’s spur gear at the WWTP.

Sanitary Collection System
	Project
	Current Month
	Year-to-Date

	Sanitary Sewer Flushed/ft
	9,395
	133,051

	Sanitary Sewer Televised/ft.
	6,429
	130,178

	CIPP Installed/ft
	0
	2,598

	 Tap Inspections
	14
	104

	Locates
	481
	9,303

	Pipe Patches
	1
	24

	Service Requests
	Odor

Complaint
	Main Block
	Resident Problem
	Dye Test
	Emergency Locates

	18
	0
	1
	14
	0
	9

	
	
	
	
	
	


Sanitary Sewer Overflow Monitoring

There were 0 rain events that required Stantec monitoring. 

Preventative and Unscheduled Maintenance
25 preventative work orders were completed and 14 corrective work orders were issued for the Collection System. 

Construction Highlights


# Manhole Repairs

#Manhole Installations
#Pipe Patches


1



0



1

#Main Line Repairs

#Lateral Repairs

Easement Maintenance


1



0
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Annual/Semi Annual, Monthly Routine and Preventative Sewer Cleaning

The Line in the alley serving the Exchange, Wick’s Pizza and the Hitching Post.  FOG management.

Preventative

Basin #18 – Mills Lane




Basin #2 – Spring Ave

Basin #29 – Woodside Dr.




Basin #20 – Village Pines Dr.

Basin #14 – Cherokee Dr.
Basin #6 – 100 Block                                  of Market St.

Monthly Routine Cleaning and CCTV













Basin #1A – 500ft.

Basin #9 – 50ft.


Basin #10 – 175ft.


Basin #20 – 277ft.

Basin #33 – 5,403ft.




Facility Safety
The monthly safety inspection rating was 99.22%

Projects

Reline New Albany

No lining in December

Up Hill Run Lift Station

Preliminary design work is at 90%. Land aquisistion has been achieved.  

Wet Weather Clarifier Rehab

This project is temporarily on hold waiting on the arrival of the 3 drive units for the clarifiers. 

Silver Hills Slope Project/Dent Ave. Lift Station

• MONDAY 2/3/20 APC installed the last stick of force main, corrected the coring location in the valve vault, connected the valve vault piping to the PVC force main. They also applied the joint treatment and asphalt wrap to the valve vault and wet well at the lit to barrel joint.

• TUESDAY 2/4/20 was a weather day.

• WEDNESDAY 2/5/20 APC installed the concrete bench and wedge in the bottom of the wet well and cored into the existing manhole that will ultimately be delivering flow to the wet well. They also sealed up the voids where the pipes pass through the structure walls and the pick points for the lids.

• THURSDAY 2/6/20 APC connected the existing manhole to the wet well with 8” PVC pipe and plugged it to keep the flow out of the wet well until the station is operational. They backfilled this trench and started on restoration and seeding.

• FRIDAY 2/7/20 APC excavated for the footer of the retaining wall.

• MONDAY 2/10/20 No work performed by APC.

• TUESDAY 2/11/20 No work performed by APC.

• WEDNESDAY 2/12/20 No work performed by APC.

• THURSDAY 2/13/20 No work performed by APC.

• FRIDAY 2/14/20 APC installed the crushed stone for the retaining wall footer, compacted it, and installed the first course of block.

• MONDAY 2//17/20-APC worked on the retaining wall.

• TUESDAY 2/18/20-APC worked on the retaining wall.

• WEDNESDAY 2/19/20-APC finished the retaining wall. Subcontractor installed the vertical posts; stainless steel for the shelter.

• THURSDAY 2/20/20-APC Trenched for power, Subcontractor most of the conduit for electrical and controls. Awaiting change order completion before the 4-inch power supply is installed; as it was required to upsized by Duke.

• FRIDAY 2/21/20-APC poured the 6inch concrete pad over the lift station.

• MONDAY 2/24/20- APC off.

• TUESDAY 2/25/20- APC off.

• WEDNESDAY 2/26/20- APC poured the 5-foot wide sidewalk.

• THURSDAY 2/27/20- APC wrecked sidewalk forms, and subcontractor-built shelter trusses.

• FRIDAY 2/28/20- APC backed up the sidewalks edge with rip rap.
Mr. Wilkinson asked if some kind of re-cap could be put together for the end of the year.
Mr. Sartell stated that he can and the reason that they didn’t was because it got to be redundant but he can put together an annual report highlighting what was done.
CLAIMS:


Mrs. Moeller presented the following claims for the period of 02/27/20 to 03/11/20 in the amount of $1,226,771.19:
	OFFICE SUPPLY COMPANY, INC
	              199.34 

	FLOYD COUNTY RECORDER
	          1,250.00 

	FLOYD COUNTY RECORDER
	          1,250.00 

	FLOYD COUNTY RECORDER
	          1,250.00 

	FLOYD COUNTY RECORDER
	          1,250.00 

	FLOYD COUNTY RECORDER
	          1,250.00 

	FLOYD COUNTY RECORDER
	          1,250.00 

	FLOYD COUNTY RECORDER
	          1,250.00 

	FLOYD COUNTY RECORDER
	          1,250.00 

	FLOYD COUNTY RECORDER
	          1,250.00 

	FLOYD COUNTY RECORDER
	          1,250.00 

	FLOYD COUNTY RECORDER
	          1,250.00 

	FLOYD COUNTY RECORDER
	          1,250.00 

	FLOYD COUNTY RECORDER
	          1,250.00 

	FLOYD COUNTY RECORDER
	          1,250.00 

	FLOYD COUNTY RECORDER
	          1,250.00 

	FLOYD COUNTY RECORDER
	          1,250.00 

	FLOYD COUNTY RECORDER
	          1,250.00 

	FLOYD COUNTY RECORDER
	          1,250.00 

	FLOYD COUNTY RECORDER
	          1,250.00 

	FLOYD COUNTY RECORDER
	          1,250.00 

	FLOYD COUNTY RECORDER
	          1,250.00 

	FLOYD COUNTY RECORDER
	          1,250.00 

	FLOYD COUNTY RECORDER
	          1,250.00 

	FLOYD COUNTY RECORDER
	          1,250.00 

	FLOYD COUNTY RECORDER
	          1,250.00 

	INFORMATION RESOURCES, INC.
	                44.33 

	L&D MAILMASTERS, INC.
	          1,369.28 

	L&D MAILMASTERS, INC.
	              223.16 

	MALONEY, MIKE
	                73.84 

	OSBORNE, ANGELA
	                26.35 

	VICANDY PROPERTIES, LLC.
	              251.91 

	BEATY, DOUGLAS
	                  3.52 

	
	

	Total
	        33,441.73 

	
	

	GIBSON LAW OFFICE, LLC
	              668.25 

	CLARK-DIETZ
	        12,395.58 

	CLARK-DIETZ
	          6,694.53 

	CLARK-DIETZ
	        23,800.00 

	CLARK-DIETZ
	        17,515.00 

	ANDRES, GREG
	          1,500.00 

	HOME CITY ICE CO.
	              141.84 

	JACOBI SALES, INC.
	          1,284.77 

	GRIPP, INC.
	          4,409.67 

	CRUM'S HEATING & COOLING
	              133.50 

	MITCHELL & STARK CONST. INC
	      167,749.77 

	MITCHELL & STARK CNST *ESCROW
	          8,828.93 

	BAGBY, WILLIAM
	              128.44 

	FLACK INDUSTRIES, LLC.
	          2,000.00 

	
	

	Total
	      247,250.28 

	
	

	INDIANA AMERICAN WATER
	              254.32 

	INDIANA AMERICAN WATER
	                41.36 

	INDIANA AMERICAN WATER
	                20.14 

	INDIANA AMERICAN WATER
	                43.82 

	INDIANA AMERICAN WATER
	                42.38 

	INDIANA AMERICAN WATER
	                40.37 

	INDIANA AMERICAN WATER
	                20.14 

	INDIANA AMERICAN WATER
	                20.14 

	INDIANA AMERICAN WATER
	                40.37 

	INDIANA AMERICAN WATER
	                20.14 

	NEW ALBANY MUNICIPAL UTILTIES
	                  4.17 

	NEW ALBANY MUNICIPAL UTILTIES
	                  4.17 

	NEW ALBANY MUNICIPAL UTILTIES
	                  4.17 

	NEW ALBANY MUNICIPAL UTILTIES
	                  4.17 

	VECTREN ENERGY DELIVERY
	              153.28 

	VECTREN ENERGY DELIVERY
	              485.49 

	VECTREN ENERGY DELIVERY
	              154.09 

	VECTREN ENERGY DELIVERY
	          1,287.93 

	VECTREN ENERGY DELIVERY
	              157.76 

	VECTREN ENERGY DELIVERY
	              470.08 

	VECTREN ENERGY DELIVERY
	              796.92 

	AMERICAN WATER
	          1,650.00 

	AT&T
	              555.14 

	DUKE ENERGY
	                66.92 

	DUKE ENERGY
	                32.98 

	DUKE ENERGY
	          3,850.74 

	DUKE ENERGY
	        58,995.58 

	DUKE ENERGY
	              240.44 

	DUKE ENERGY
	              677.30 

	DUKE ENERGY
	              289.52 

	DUKE ENERGY
	                19.15 

	DUKE ENERGY
	          1,282.64 

	DUKE ENERGY
	              142.03 

	DUKE ENERGY
	                43.26 

	DUKE ENERGY
	                22.20 

	DUKE ENERGY
	              664.20 

	CROWN SERVICES INC
	          1,059.50 

	APPLEGATE FIFER PULLIAM-WIRE
	              297.00 

	APPLEGATE FIFER PULLIAM-WIRE
	                82.50 

	APPLEGATE FIFER PULLIAM-WIRE
	              465.00 

	CARD SERVICES
	              587.18 

	CARD SERVICES
	                57.61 

	CARD SERVICES
	                57.72 

	CARD SERVICES
	                64.19 

	GIBSON LAW OFFICE, LLC
	              898.43 

	STORMWATER\DRAINAGE FUND
	      106,041.65 

	SANITATION FUND
	      297,281.78 

	BANK OF NEW YORK TRUST CO.
	      460,996.00 

	AT&T
	              336.38 

	CROWN SERVICES INC
	              792.00 

	AT&T
	              183.97 

	AT&T
	                61.99 

	CK REAL ESTATE LLC
	          2,979.16 

	CK REAL ESTATE LLC
	              541.66 

	GIBSON LAW OFFICE, LLC
	              697.95 

	
	

	Total
	      946,079.18 

	
	

	Grand Total
	  1,226,771.19 


Mr. Wilkinson moved to approve the above claims, Mayor Gahan second, all voted in favor with the exception of Mr. Grimes who was not present.
ADJOURN:
There being no further business before the board, the meeting adjourned at 9:45 a.m. 

_____________________________


____________________________

Mayor Gahan, President



Vicki Glotzbach, City Clerk
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All meetings are recorded and on file with the City Clerk’s Office

